# Patterns in Making Victims' Gender Visible or Invisible in News Media Reporting of Boko Haram's Massacres and Kidnappings

NATHAN BEEL
University of Southern Queensland, Australia

# KATE JONATHAN Southern Cross University, Australia

Boko Haram, a terrorist group based in Nigeria, has systematically conducted gender-based mass kidnappings and killings throughout its history, and these gendered crimes have included both male and female victims. This research examined newspaper articles on Boko Haram's gendered crimes reported from July 2013 to February 2021, with a focus on the relative visibility of the gender of the victims. The genders of male and female abductees were clearly identified; however, the gender of male massacre victims was relatively invisible irrespective of whether they were men or boys. A failure to report the gendered nature of the massacres may contribute to lower awareness and, thus, reduced security resourcing needed to address such severe human rights violations.

Keywords: gender, visibility, gender-based violence, news media

The name Boko Haram can be loosely translated as "Western education is sin" (Sergie & Johnson, 2014, para. 4). The group has strongly advocated radical social and educational reforms throughout Nigeria (Bello, 2021), aiming at eliminating all Western influences and replacing Western education and standards with "undiluted" Islamic laws and procedures that are identical to Sharia. Boko Haram might have deemed offensive any consideration of improving women's empowerment through education instead of seeing it as a key issue of human rights and development. Thus, in April 2014, the group gained international notice and notoriety for the kidnapping of 276 schoolgirls and the subsequent #BringBackOurGirls campaign promoted by the then First Lady of the United States, Michelle Obama. The crime garnered international outrage and support to seek the return of the girls, of which at the time of publishing, 90 were still missing (Lewis, 2023). Boko Haram also used female kidnapping and suicide bombers as part of its strategy to increase its media coverage (Zenn & Pearson, 2014).

The gendered nature of Boko Haram's tactics was used before and after the Chibok kidnapping. Boko Haram has committed gender-selective kidnappings and executions against adults and children throughout much of its history. This insurgent group is believed to have kidnapped up to an estimated

Nathan Beel: beel@usq.edu.au

Kate Jonathan: kate.jonathan@scu.edu.au

Date submitted: 2022-11-23

Copyright © 2023 (Nathan Beel and Kate Jonathan). Licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution Non-commercial No Derivatives (by-nc-nd). Available at http://ijoc.org.

10,000 boys and men to be forcibly conscripted or enslaved (Hinshaw & Parkinson, 2016; Topol, 2017) and kidnapped hundreds of women and girls for pressured conversions to Islam, to marry Boko Haram combatants, to be used for sexual and domestic enslavement, or to be used for tactical strategy (Amnesty International, 2015; Omilusi, 2015; Zenn & Pearson, 2014). While Boko Haram has also engaged in bombings where the killing has been more indiscriminate or done based on religion or engagement in secular education, a significant portion of the abductions and killings were gender based.

Academic literature to date has addressed Boko Haram's gendered crimes with an almost exclusive focus on women, girls, and children. Barkindo, Gudaku, and Wesley (2013) report on Boko Haram's violence against Christian women and girls, defining gender-based violence as that conducted by males or male institutions against women and girls, thus definitionally excluding recognition of boys and men as victims. Pereira (2018) and Zenn and Pearson (2014) directed their attention to female victims of Boko Haram's violence and briefly mentioned that insurgent violence is also directed toward men and boys. Pogoson and Saleh (2019) focused on female vulnerability to violence in Nigeria and argued that Nigeria's security forces needed to prioritize the protection of women from violence. When discussing Boko Haram's and al Shabaab's<sup>1</sup> tactics, Matfess (2020) omitted any mention of men and boy victims and compared the violence toward women with violence against civilians, thus comparing female gender identity with noncombatant identities. A report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (2015) on Boko Haram mostly excluded recognizing men and boys as victims of this gender-based violence while also acknowledging in other parts that men and boys were specifically targeted to be murdered or kidnapped. Likewise, Boukhars (2020) identified Boko Haram's gendered crimes as being solely about the kidnappings of women and girls. In an edited book titled Boko Haram and International Law (Iyi & Strydom, 2018), a section containing three chapters focused on the welfare of girls and women in the conflict while the entire book mentioned the word "boys" a total of three times in reference to incidents of their victimization. The Boko Haram academic gendered victim discourse and analysis relates almost exclusively to females and tends to exclude males. To date, there appears little attention and acknowledgment of the civilian male victims in the literature or discourse.

# Media and Gender Visibility

Boko Haram has a history of victimizing based on gender. The kidnapping of the Chibok girls and other female kidnappings and the usage of girls as suicide bombers (United Nations Security Council, 2017) have been internationally recognized as gender-based crimes. While the Chibok girls received repeated worldwide media attention, garnering strong and enduring public attention and awareness, the crimes against males by Boko Haram are less known (Rothman, 2014).

The mainstream media both reflect and influence public perception and values, including portrayals of gender that typically align with and reinforce the normative and stereotyped understanding of males and females (Fitts, 2009; Ross, 2010). Males are cast in agentic (e.g., protector, perpetrator) roles, while female casting is more passive (e.g., vulnerable, needing protection), with language and reporting adjusted to fit these scripts. Media invisibility can signal what is less important (Stillman, 2007), and selective visibility (or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Al Shabab is a Somalian-based Islamist insurgent group (Omeni, 2020).

invisibility) can reify gender beliefs (Shor, van de Rijt, Miltsov, Kulkarni, & Skiena, 2015). Researchers have called for more attention and care not to reinforce and perpetuate gender norms in the language of news (Jóhannsdóttir & Einarsdóttir, 2015).

While researchers have linked male visibility with stereotypical qualities of men, the reverse may be true for invisibility in specific domains. In one study of Canadian newspaper articles published over four years, focusing on violence, of the articles that literally or connotatively highlighted the gender of the victim/s, only 2.8% of headlines highlighted male victims compared with 97.2% highlighting women (Boyce, 1994). In reporting on human trafficking (Hebert, 2016; Richards & Reid, 2015) and wartime rape (Houge, 2008), female victims have been made visible and males largely invisible. One possible explanation is that in print media, men and males, as a category, are not deemed as "ideal victims," vulnerable, innocent, legitimate, or worthy of compassion (Greer, 2007). Conversely, males are associated with the perpetration of violence rather than victims in need of protection (Höijer, 2004; Leiby, Bos, & Krain, 2021; Reynolds et al., 2019). A critique of the reporting of 9/11 found that the press constructed the men as heroic protectors and the women as the primary victims, thus reifying gendered roles even though male deaths outnumbered those of women by a multiple of three (Rodgers, 2003). As Boko Haram's gendered crimes are reported by mainstream media in Nigeria, and often internationally, the reporting of these crimes provides contemporaneous data about how victims' gender is reported. This research explores how newsprint articles make visible or obfuscate the gendered identities of the victims of Boko Haram's gendered crimes.

#### Method

Given the ability of news to shape and reflect public perception and narratives about victims, it is important to understand how visible the victims' gender is in the reporting of gender-based crimes. This research determines whether the gender of the victims may influence how gender-based crimes are reported. It reviews online archival Boko Haram news articles, seeking reports of specific gender-based crimes and analyzing the usage of language that reveals or obfuscates the gender of the victimized group to examine the balance between reporting gender-based crimes against males and against females.

The methodology uses a form of content analysis (Duriau, Reger, & Pfarrer, 2007). This quantitative approach has been popular for systematically analyzing gendered portrayals in various media formats (Neuendorf, 2011). This approach is a text-based strategy used to infer the cognitive schemas and values embedded in texts.

The data collection was commenced and completed in 2022. The first step was to identify a time line of attacks by Boko Haram from the initial wave of specifically gendered attacks being reported. Internet and library searches were conducted to identify time lines of key attacks by Boko Haram (Human Rights Watch, 2014; Mantzikos, 2014; Subrahmanian, Pulice, Brown, & Bonen-Clark, 2021; Wikipedia, 2023), and Google News historical dates were checked for evidence of gendered attacks. The lead author checked newspaper articles and, where necessary, official sources such as United Nations reports for each of the dates to determine whether there was a possibility of a gender-based selection of victims. If attacks involved indiscriminate targeting, targeting based on non-gender identities (e.g., religion), or

involved people in combatant roles, they were excluded. The dates selected ranged from July 6, 2013, to February 26, 2021, including 12 incidents involving victimizing males and five incidents whereby females were targeted.

Once the dates were established, the Google News search engine was used. The date range of the searches included a day before the crime to two days after the crime, to account for time-zone differences and delays in reporting the news. The search term "Boko Haram" was used to prioritize articles reporting the relevant attack. The headlines were scanned for potential coverage of the attack, and articles whose headlines indicated information congruent with the specific attack were opened and double-checked for relevance. A maximum of the first five articles that addressed the attack were selected. Not all searches listed five or more articles on each attack. Each available article text was saved as an electronic document to safeguard against potential changes or withdrawals of online versions.

Given this search was archival undertaken up to years after the reports, not all reports originally published would therefore have been available. The search was undertaken in Australia, which may have been influenced by regional settings in the Google algorithm, and was conducted from June 17 to July 8, 2017, and on February 3, 2022.

After compiling the articles, the headlines and contents were reviewed for the identification of civilian victim gender and the use of non-gendered words for victims. Two researchers independently counted and then compared the results. Differences were resolved by mutually rechecking the articles and coming to a consensus. For example, in a hypothetical example, the killing of *boys* would be regarded as using a gendered identity descriptor. This scenario indicates victims of murder and their gender. Whereas, if the same incident were reported as the killing of *pupils*, or as inspecting *bodies*, it would be counted as a non-gendered descriptor of the victim. References to gendered or non-gendered identities of individual victims were not counted. Only gendered or non-gendered references alluding to plural victims were counted.

Table 1. Criteria for Data Counting.

	<u> </u>
Category	Criteria
Date range	The dates selected ranged from July 6, 2013, to February 26, 2021.
Gendered crime	The newspaper articles must relate to crimes committed by Boko Haram,
	with gendered victimization being a dominant feature of the crime.
Victim status	The victim/s must be identified as victimized by Boko Haram, for
	example, physically attacked, kidnapped, and/or killed.
Victim word	Identify terms used to designate plural victims.
Victim noncombat status	The victim/s must be identified as having civilian and noncombatant
	status, or this must be reasonably implied. Sect members, vigilantes,
	police, and military are not counted.
Distinguish gender/ non-	Count gendered victim designators.
gendered descriptors	Count non-gendered designators.

Event Count only victims of the event of primary focus and not victims mentioned from other territories or events.

In addition to seeking specific gendered or non-gendered terms, we also rated the articles in their entirety. This categorical rating should assist the reader in considering the impact of the articles' victim gender portrayal on the readers of the articles.

The articles were rated based on the following factors:

- Omitted—The headline and article omit information that the crime and victims were gendered. Readers will have no evidence in the article that the crime was gendered. The gender of the victims is omitted.
- Discoverable—The article mentions gender directly once or may indirectly allude to the gender of the victims (e.g., it may note that the victims were students at a boys' school). In these articles, gender is not emphasized, so it is almost invisible and may be missed because of a skim reading of the article.
- Visible—The headline mentions the gender of the victims, or the gender of the victims is mentioned twice in the article text. In these articles, the reader will be made aware of the gendered nature of the victims.
- Reinforcing—The gender of the victims is repeated more than three times. In these articles, the gender of the victims is reinforced, and the reader is reminded that the gender of the victims is central to understanding the nature of the crime.

Table 2 shows how articles for each event were tabled, using the reporting of the attack on July 6, 2013, as an example. After the data were compiled for all the separate incidents and articles, the data were summarized in Tables 3 to 5.

Table 2. July 6, 2013. Attack Example.

Reference	Headline	Content	Rating	%
Associated Press	30 Killed in School	Students, pupils,	Omitted	0
(AP, 2013a)	Attack in Northeast	students, pupils,		
	Nigeria	them, them, victims,		
		survivors, students,		
		children, bodies,		
		children		
AP (2013b)	Children Burned	People, pupils, people,	Omitted	0
	Alive in School	students, pupils,		
	Attack in Nigeria, 42	students, them, them,		
	Dead	bodies, victims,		
		students, children,		
		bodies, children		
RT (2013)	Nigeria School	Students, students,	Omitted	0
	Massacre: 41	survivors, students,		
	Children Killed,	them, them, those,		
	some Burned Alive	survivors, victims,		
		children, bodies,		
		victims, students		
McElroy (2013)	Extremist Attack in	Children, pupils,	Omitted	0
	Nigeria Kills 42 at	pupils, children,		
	Boarding School	children, victims,		
		students, students,		
		survivors, children,		
		victims, students,		
		students		
Agence France	School Massacre: 42	People, students,	Omitted	0
Presse (AFP)	Killed in Nigeria's	witnesses, students,		
(2013a)	Yobe	students', students		

Note. Non-gendered terms are in italics.

# Results

A review of the articles showed that 17 gendered crimes had been committed and reported from July 2013 to February 2021 by the Boko Haram group. Fifty-three articles reporting these gendered crimes were gathered, averaging 4.41 articles for each crime. Twelve of the crimes were committed against males, and five were committed against females. Headlines are particularly important as a filter for reading, so gender awareness can be displayed there. Content in the article can have direct references to victims as gendered, or implicit recognition of gender, such as when a school or dormitory is noted as all-male.

## Reporting Gendered Killings

Boko Haram used gender-selective killings between 2013 and 2021. These were against noncombatant males, wherein individuals and groups were selected, pursued, rounded up, and summarily killed. The means of these killings were shootings, burning, or hacking with machetes. Victims were males of all ages; however, sometimes, specific age groups were targeted, while at other times, males of specific age groups were spared.

The data collected in Table 3, included 43 articles covering nine events. The number of victims of the massacres ranged from a low estimate of 28 noncombatant males killed in a single incident on September 29, 2013, to an upper number of 1,000 males in a massacre on August 6, 2014. The lower estimate of total killings based on the sum of the numbers reported is 1,096, and the upper figure is 2,040. Although the details of the massacres suggest that the victim's gender was a key criterion for selection, the victim's gender was rarely mentioned.

The headlines of 39 of 43 articles failed to identify the gender of the victims of the gender-selective massacres. These headlines referred to the victims using other salient details, such as the estimated number killed (e.g., hundreds; AP, 2013a; Becker, 2014), their developmental category (e.g., children; AP, 2013b), occupation (e.g., students, farmers), combatant status (e.g., civilians; Adams, 2013), or identities based on the category of human settlement they resided (e.g., villagers; BBC News, 2014b). None of the headlines identified the gender of the massacre victims when the victims were not schoolboys.

There were four headlines in the gendered massacre articles that were gendered (see AP, 2014; Dixon & Abubakar, 2014; NBC, 2014; Nossiter, 2014). In 2014, two of the massacres that targeted schoolboys had two articles each (of the combined 10 articles) that identified the gender (and developmental status) by naming the victims as boys or schoolboys. The headlines of articles that involved schoolboys tended to prefer to identify the victims as students (e.g., "As Boko Haram Slaughters Students, Where is Nigeria's Army?" as cited in Murdock, 2014) or by the number killed in the school setting (e.g., "Boko Haram Storm Nigeria College Dorm, Leave 28 Dead," as cited in AFP, 2013b). The titling of the articles overwhelmingly avoided gendering the victims. While there were four massacres involving schoolboys, the headlines identified the gender of the children for only two of them.

In the 43 articles, there were 423 victim identifiers. Of these, 399 were non-gendered, while 24 were gendered identifiers, making a total average of 5.67% likelihood of using male gender descriptors to identify victims. More than half the articles (n=27) were rated as Omitted, in that they failed to give any indicator that the massacres they were reporting on were gender-based violence, in either the content or the headline. Of the nine massacres from the sample, no indicators were reported about the gender of the victims of three massacres, whether men or boys. This included the massacre on June 5, 2014, which had an estimated 600 to 1,000 males killed.

Four of the articles were rated as Discoverable in that a part of the article may have alluded to information that led the readers to suspect that the victims were males. For instance, a report that identified the victims as students noted that the bomb had exploded at "a boys' science and technical school" (AFP,

2014, para. 1), implying that the intended victims were males. Seven of the 43 articles made the gender of the victims Visible for five massacres, and the remaining two linked with two massacres were rated as Reinforcing. In the Reinforcing position, 75% of the descriptors for the victims were non-gendered. There was no discernible pattern in the samples about which articles about massacres would report or omit details of the gender of the victims.

De-gendering the male victims did not mean that gender was fully omitted. Some articles did not gender the male victims killed, but gendered female mourners (Adams, 2013), female injured (Audu, 2014b), and additional bodies that included women (Aziken, Omonobi, Agande, Marama, & Binniyat, 2014). One article that mentioned once that males were killed also noted, "'A hundred and six people, including an old woman, have been killed by the attackers, suspected to be Boko Haram gunmen,' Senator Ali Ndume said" (Wilson, 2014, para. 3). The hundred and six people, all males, remained genderless by contrast to the one gendered victim, who died by shielding her grandson (BBC News, 2014b).

There were some articles that appeared to give higher visibility to female vulnerability in reporting massacres of males. Female gendered words were used three times and male gendered words were used twice in an article where 29 boys were slaughtered while the female students were sent home (AP, 2014a). Another article addressed an incident where 43 (male) students were killed and 16 female students kidnapped. The gender of the male victims was mentioned once, while the female gender was mentioned seven times in relation to the female abductions and vulnerability (Vanguard, 2014). In a massacre after the Chibok kidnapping, hundreds of males were killed. One article did not gender the male victims but gendered female victimization of the Chibok kidnapping four times (Becker, 2014). Another article on a deadly town raid failed to gender the estimated 500 men and boys slaughtered but repeated the gender of the Chibok girls 12 times. The article spent 209 words on the slaughter, and 292 words on the kidnapped girls, with its final sentence making an appeal to give every girl the right to an education (Soergel, 2014). While the Chibok kidnapping served as an anchor that contextualized such crimes for international readers, it tended to emphasize the gendered dimensions of this crime, with the authors failing to give similar gendered attention to the current crimes being reported.

An article focused on a suicide bombing in a boys' school gendered the boys many times in addition to equally mentioning girls and women in relation to their vulnerability to Boko Haram (Dixon & Abubakar, 2014). It attempted to show that Boko Haram also opposed Western education for boys as it did for girls, however, its discourse on female vulnerability overshadowed the context of the article wherein boys were the primary victims. "Both male and female students have been targeted, but whereas boys tend to be killed, girls are often abducted as sex slaves. In the northeast, extremists have abducted hundreds of women and girls" (Dixon & Abubakar, 2014, para. 23). "According to Human Rights Watch, at least 500 girls in northern Nigeria have been abducted. Thousands of people in the north have been killed by Boko Haram since 2009, including hundreds of students and teachers" (Dixon & Abubakar, 2014, para. 27).

The reporting of gendered atrocities committed against men and boys appeared to minimize the male gendered dimension of the crimes. The gendered identities of the victims were mentioned in the headlines in four of the 43 articles, and in most articles, there was no mention of the gender of the male victims.

## Reporting Gendered Kidnappings

Boko Haram, throughout its history, has engaged in kidnappings (Thurston, 2018). Kidnapping has been used to extract ransoms, raise funds through selling abductees, conscript fighters and suicide bombers into their organization, gain labor, increase converts, and reward fighters with sexual access and forced marriages (MacEachern, 2018; Okoli & Nnaemeka Azom, 2019; Omeni, 2020). Kidnappings are often (though not always) gender selective, and abductees are typically coerced into roles according to their gender (e.g., females used for domestic and sexual purposes and suicide bombing, and males used for combat and combat support; Omeni, 2020). This section will present and discuss the data on gender-selective kidnapping raids.

Table 4 shows a combined three kidnapping raids of males, with a combined estimate of 440 victims and more. In 13 articles, five (38%) headlines indicated the gender identity of the abductees. An example of a gendered title is "Boko Haram Kidnaps 100 Boys from Borno Village" (Varghese, 2014), while a non-gendered title's example is "Boko Haram Seizes 40 in Northern Nigeria" (AFP, 2015). An average of 69.71% of victim identifiers were gendered, while 12 articles (92.4%) were categorized as Reinforced and one (7.6%) as Visible. An example of text making the male victims visible is, "Suspected Islamist Boko Haram fighters have abducted dozens of boys and men in a raid on a remote village" (Ola, 2014, para. 1). The visibility of male victims was considerably higher when they were kidnapped than when they were massacred.

Table 3. Male Massacre Victims.

			Table 3. I	Male Massa	cre Victims.	•			
		Victim	Reported	No. of	No. of	Total No.	Total No.		
		Sub-	No. of	Articles	Headline	of NGI	of GI	Overall %	
Date	Articles	Identity	Victims	Reviewed	s with GI	References	References	of GI	Ratings
Jul 6, 2013	AFP (2013a), AP (2013a, 2013b), McElroy (2013), RT (2013)	Students	30-42	5	0	58	0	0	Omitted: 5
Sep 17, 2013	Adams (2013), Audu (2013), Channels Television (2013), Christian Solidarity Worldwide (2013), Reuters (2013)	Travelers	87-160+	5	0	56	3	5	Omitted: 3 Discoverable: 1 Visible: 1
Sep 29, 2013	AFP (2013b), Al Jazeera and Wire Services (2013), CBS News (2013), Marszal (2013), Nossiter (2013)	Students	28-50	5	0	29	0	0	Omitted: 5
Feb 15, 2014	Aziken et al. (2014), BBC News (2014b), Onuoh (2014), Reuters (2014a), Wilson (2014)	Villagers	106-121	5	0	55	4	6.75	Omitted: 3 Discoverable: 1 Visible: 1
Feb 25, 2014	AP (2014a), CBS/Wire Services (2014), Murdock (2014), NBC (2014), Vanguard (2014)	Students	29-43	5	2	57	8	12.3	Discoverable: 2 Visible: 2 Reinforced: 1
Jun 5, 2014	Abubakar (2014a, 2014c), Becker (2014), Marszal (2014), Soergel (2014)	Villagers	100-500	5	0	34	5	12.85	Omitted: 4 Reinforced: 1

5718	Nathan Beel and Kate Jonath	nan				Internation	al Journal of C	Communication	n 17(2023)
Aug 6, 2014	AP (2014b), Burnett (2014), Marama (2014)	Villagers	600-1000	3	0	17	0	0	Omitted: 3
Nov 10, 2014	AFP (2014), Channels Television (2014b), Dixon and Abubakar (2014), Nossiter (2014), Ross (2014)	Students	40-48	5	2	34	1	2.85	Omitted: 1 Discoverable: 1 Visible: 2
Nov 28 2020	Australian Broadcasting Commission/Wires (2020), Agence France- Presse, Reuters, Punch, and Trust (2020), Agence France-Presse (2020b), Alfa and Maclean (2020), AP (2020)	Farmers	76	5	0	59	3	4.83	Omitted: 3 Discoverable: 1 Visible: 1
	Totals			43	4	399	24	4.95	Omitted: 27 Discoverable: 4 Visible: 7 Reinforced: 2

Note. GI = Gendered identifiers of victims. NGI = Non-gendered identifiers of victims.

Table 4. Male Kidnapping Victims.

		iai	ore ar radic	Manapping	victiiis.				
		Victim	Reported	No. of	No. of	Total No.	Total No.		
		Sub-	No. of	Articles	Headlines	of NGI	of GI	Overall %	
Date	Articles	Identity	Victims	Reviewed	With GI	References	References	of GI	Ratings
Aug 15, 2014	Abubakar (2014b), Ola (2014), Reilly (2014), Varghese (2014)	Villagers	97-100	4	3	10	31	75.5	Reinforced: 4
Jan 3, 2015	AFP (2015), AP (2015), BBC News (2015), Waxman (2015)	Villagers	40	4	2	2	19	90.47	Reinforced: 4
Dec 11, 2020	Agence France-Presse (2020a), Australian Associated Press (2020), Olukoya (2020), Olukoya and Petesch (2020a, 2020b)	Students	300+	5	0	25	19	43.18	Visible: 1 Reinforced: 4
	Totals			13	5	37	69	69.72	Visible: 1 Reinforced: 12

Note. GI = Gendered identifiers of victims. NGI = Non-gendered identifiers of victims.

# 5720 Nathan Beel and Kate Jonathan

Table 5. Female Kidnapping Victims.

			Reported No. of	No. of	# of	Total No. of	Total No. of		
		Victim Sub-	No. of	Articles	Headlines	NGI	GI	Overall %	
Date	Articles	Identity	Victims	Reviewed	With GI	References	References	of GI	Ratings
Apr 14, 2014	Al Jazeera and Wire Services (2014), Audu (2014a), Channels Television (2014a), Edmonds (2014), Kinder (2014)	Students	100-200	5	5	29	29	50	Reinforced: 5
Oct 24, 2014	BBC News (2014a), Reuters (2014b), Sanchez and Abubakar (2014), Tomlinson (2014)	Villagers	25-60	4	3	3	26	90	Reinforced: 4
Dec 7, 2014	BellaNaija.com (2014), Edwards (2014)	Villagers	20+	2	2	1	4	80	Visible: 2
Feb 19, 2018	Al Jazeera (2018), Hazzad (2018), Reuters (2018), Romo (2018)	Students	111	4	4	21	26	55	Reinforced: 4
Feb 26, 2021	Busari, Princewill, and Abrak (2021), Hope (2021), Ibrahim (2021), Olukoya and Petesch (2021), TRTWorld and Agencies (2021)	Students	300+	5	5	14	33	70	Reinforced: 5
	Totals			20	19	68	118	69%	Visible: 2 Reinforced: 18

Note. GI = Gendered identifiers of victims. NGI = Non-gendered identifiers of victims.

Table 5, reporting on five raids, introduces the female abductees with a combined estimate ranging from 556 to more than 691. Of the 20 articles, 19 (95%) of the headlines signaled that they were gendered kidnappings. An example of a gendered headline is "Nigeria's Boko Haram 'Abducts More Women and Girls'" (BBC News, 2014a), while the only headline that did not gender the victims is "Despite So-Called Ceasefire, Boko Haram Kidnappings Continue" (Sanchez & Abubakar, 2014). Of the identifiers across the articles, 69% were gendered, which is similar to the proportions across the male abductees. Eighteen articles were classified as Reinforced (90%), and two were classified as Visible (10%). The following quote is an example of how gender has been centralized in the reporting:

Security officials have confirmed the abduction of at least 100 **female** students in Borno State. The **girls**, final year *students* at the Government Girls Secondary School Chibok, Chibok Local Government Area of the state, were kidnapped from their school on Monday night. (Audu, 2014a, paras. 2–3; emphasis added)

From a content perspective, a comparison of the reports on male and female abductees shows that the usage of gender identifiers was roughly equal, while the female abductees had more visibility in headlines.

#### **Discussion**

This research sample of newspaper articles, from July 6, 2013, to February 26, 2021, reporting the Boko Haram gender crimes gave greater gender visibility to female and male abductees than male massacre victims. This was irrespective of the number of victims in the events or the age range of the victims. Both male and female kidnappings were repeatedly reported (66%-100% of the time) in gendered terms . In contrast, articles on killings of boys and men used gendered terms to identify victims less than 50% of the time, and these articles tended to be significantly less visible than the kidnapping reports.

A contextual explanation for not reporting gender might be that local readers usually assume the massacre victims to be male, which is a normative frame of reference in armed conflict, unless otherwise stated. Boko Haram rarely kills females selectively (Oluwasolape, 2018), making the discriminate killing of males, combatant and civilian, normative for the region. Reporters may perceive little need to state the obvious when it comes to killings. In places, the reporting muted, yet implied, male gender deaths by gendering female collateral exceptions. Of note, it was not solely the journalists' narratives of the events but also often those they quoted, including family and government officials, that failed to use gender identifiers unless they were referencing a family member such as a son or father being killed. When it came to kidnappings, the gender of the kidnapped cannot be as easily inferred in contrast to killings, given both males and females are targeted (Omeni, 2020).

Male victimization is not typically recognized as being gendered, and males are not normatively and socially viewed as vulnerable, including in wars and insurgencies (Dolan, 2018; Kreft & Agerberg, 2023). If the gendered dimension of selectively massacring male boys and men in the tens and hundreds is not considered relevant to report, the gendering of male abductees appears puzzling. In these cases, the gendering of male victims might not have been because of moral injustice or the concern of harm to the innocent and relatively defenseless male victims. Rather, the gender might have been reported due to security ramifications for the

local readership. It is well known that Boko Haram kidnaps men and boys to forcibly conscript them into their group (Omeni, 2020). Kidnapping males brings an increased number of Boko Haram fighters, which in turn, increases the threat of violence and extortion to the surrounding populations (Okolie-Osemene & Okolie-Osemene, 2019). In addition, kidnapping reports generate ongoing interest and emotional suspense for readers and hence enhanced newsworthiness, given the open-ended nature of the crime. In contrast to this, the "open-and-shut" reporting on deaths ends with the recovered bodies and burials.

The reporting approach tending toward concealing the gender of the victims and the gendered nature of the killings is also consistent with examples of the reporting of androcides. Jones (2001) examined media reporting on the Kosovo gendercide of males and found that the reporting of these tended to erase the gender by identifying victims with non-gendered identities and labels, such as civilians, corpses, or ethnic Albanians. Jones noted this de-gendering was contrasted with a gendered focus on female rape victims, which amplified the moral atrociousness of crimes against women and girls. Holter (2002) noted that the gendered aspects of war killings are typically muted, partly attributed to the notion of male expendability. Males being killed may elicit less reader concern and newsworthiness (Greer, 2007) than identifying the victims with other identities, such as civilians or students.

One of the consequences of the reduced visibility of the male massacre victims is that readers (particularly international readers) may not have access to a key detail of the killings and thus fail to grasp the gender dimensions that are a central motivation to the crime. Subsequent historical chronologies of Boko Haram attacks have tended to omit mention of the male gender of victims or recognition of the gendered nature of the crimes when gender was not clearly reported in the articles (see Agence France-Presse et al., 2020; Anyadike, 2013; Busari et al., 2021; Comolli, 2015; Ekumaoko & Ezemenaka, 2023; Mantzikos, 2014; Faluyi, Khan, & Akinola, 2019; Subrahmanian et al., 2021). Male victims may not gain social awareness or recognition of their stories, and neither may governmental, security, and nongovernmental organizations' (NGOs') resources be made available to address the specific gendered risks that vulnerable male civilians face (Dolan, 2018). In addition to recognizing the human rights of males to receive equal protection from harm (Leiby et al., 2021), it is important to note that in Nigeria, males are often sole or primary financial providers for families (Akanle, Adesina, & Nwaobiala, 2018), so adult male deaths have an additional significant impact on families left behind.

In writing about mass killings, Jones (2002) noted the importance of taking a gender-inclusive approach, which includes gendering male victims as well as understanding the nature of the crimes, lest males at risk receive inadequate protection. Gorris (2015) notes that the "UN have historically silenced or structurally rendered men and boy victims invisible—because they have been geared almost exclusively to the visibility and protection of women and girls" (p. 414). The scholarly community and NGOs writing on Boko Haram's gender-based crimes have also tended to minimize and ignore the human rights abuses against Nigerian boys and men in contrast to emphasizing the importance of prioritizing the protection of women and girls (e.g., see Okoli & Nnaemeka Azom, 2019; Okolie-Osemene & Okolie-Osemene, 2019). More gender-informative news reporting, alongside categorically recognizing gender-based crimes against males (such as sex-selective massacres), may be important steps in raising awareness toward enhanced safety and protection for vulnerable noncombatant males in regions of insurgency and civil wars.

#### Limitations

The search was not exhaustive but it was a convenience sampling that minimized selection bias by selecting up to the first five articles that were displayed with the search terms and dates used. For readers seeking information on these events, these articles may be found more easily if searched within Google News and hence be more influential to readers' understanding. A more thorough, comprehensive search and data collection may lead to increased confidence, generalizability, and possibly different conclusions. With additional searching, other articles for each event might have been located, and these may have shown different visibility for male and female victims. While the findings align with what others have written about male victimization being deprioritized and minimized in relation to male deaths (Dolan, 2018; Holter, 2002), these findings should be taken cautiously, and more research is needed. Likewise, this research reflects reporting focused on only one region, one set of events in time in that region, and was limited to Englishonly articles, therefore, generalizability is limited.

#### Conclusion

This article reviewed Boko Haram's gendered violence as reported by the newsprint online media, with a specific focus on how visible the gendered victimization was. It found that the reporting of male and female abductions showed similarly high gender visibility in article content; however, when reporting massacres against male adults and boys, there was substantially less visibility to indicate these as gendered crimes. Interpretations from the regional context and newsworthiness arguments were offered to explain both the relative visibility or invisibility associated with both gendered kidnappings and massacres.

The implications of de-gendering massacred males in press reporting mean that the public has diminished access to key details, that events are partially understood, and that this may in turn, affect public perception of male vulnerability and government and NGO attention and resourcing. For this insurgency, Hamid and Baba (2014) recommended that media "obligations are to be fulfilled mainly through setting high professional standard of truth, accuracy, objectivity and balanced information in the discharge of their duties" (p. 18). This standard of truth should include appropriate gender visibility extended to massacres that are clearly gendered in motivation and victim selection.

#### References

- Abubakar, A. (2014a, June 5). *4 Nigerian villages reeling after Boko Haram attack: "We lost many people."* CNN. Retrieved from https://edition.cnn.com/2014/06/04/world/africa/nigeria-boko-haram-attacks/index.html
- Abubakar, A. (2014b, August 15). *Boko Haram abducts 97 and kills 28 in raid on Nigerian fishing village*. CNN World. Retrieved from https://edition.cnn.com/2014/08/15/world/africa/boko-haram-kidnapping/index.html

- Abubakar, A. (2014c, June 5). *Reports: Boko Haram village raids kill hundreds in Nigeria*. CNN World. Retrieved from https://edition.cnn.com/2014/06/05/world/africa/boko-haram-village-raids/index.html
- Adams, I. (2013). *Nigeria Boko Haram attack: Boko Haram in revenge attack on civilians killed 87 people*. National Turk Africa News. Retrieved from https://www.nationalturk.com/en/nigeria-boko-haram-attack-boko-haram-in-revenge-attack-on-civilians-killed-87-people-africa-news-43057/
- Agence France Presse. (2013a, July 8). School massacre: 42 killed in Nigeria's Yobe. *Mail & Guardian*. Retrieved from https://mg.co.za/article/2013-07-08-nigeria-orders-school-closures-after-boko-haram-massacre/
- Agence France Presse. (2013b, September 29). *Boko Haram storm Nigeria college dorm, leave 28 dead*.

  Capital News. Retrieved from https://www.capitalfm.co.ke/news/2013/09/boko-haram-gunmen-open-fire-in-nigeria-college-dorm/
- Agence France Presse. (2014, November 10). 48 dead in Nigerian school bombing. Daily Beast. Retrieved from https://www.thedailybeast.com/cheats/2014/11/10/many-feared-dead-in-nigeria-bomb-blast
- Agence France Presse. (2015, January 3). *Boko Haram seizes 40 in Northern Nigeria*. NDTV. Retrieved from https://www.ndtv.com/world-news/boko-haram-seizes-40-in-northern-nigeria-722025
- Agence France-Presse. (2020a, December 15). Boko Haram claims kidnapping of hundreds of Nigerian students. *Hindustan Times*. Retrieved from https://www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/boko-haram-claims-kidnapping-of-hundreds-of-nigerian-students/story-mZ4DT1E8UeYqFTRsS5SYKP.html
- Agence France-Presse. (2020b, November 29). Boko Haram kill dozens of farm workers in Nigeria. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/nov/28/boko-haram-reported-to-have-killed-dozens-of-farm-workers-in-nigeria
- Agence France-Presse, Reuters, Punch, & Trust, D. (2020, December 2). *Nigeria: Boko Haram killed 76 farmers in Borno State*. DW. Retrieved from https://www.dw.com/en/nigeria-boko-haram-killed-76-farmers-in-borno-state/a-55792576
- Akanle, O., Adesina, J. O., & Nwaobiala, U. R. (2018). Turbulent but I must endure in silence: Female breadwinners and survival in Southwestern Nigeria. *Journal of Asian and African Studies, 53*(1), 98–114. doi:10.1177/0021909616658913
- Alfa, I., & Maclean, R. (2020, December 10). Executed Nigerian farmers were caught between Boko Haram and the army. *New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2020/12/10/world/africa/nigeria-boko-haram.html

- Al Jazeera. (2018, February 21). *Dozens of Nigerian girls feared abducted by Boko Haram*. Retrieved from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/2/21/dozens-of-nigerian-girls-feared-abducted-by-boko-haram
- Al Jazeera and Wire Services. (2013, September 29). *Dozens killed in attack on Nigerian college*. Aljazeera America. Retrieved from http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2013/9/29/dozens-killed-inattackonnigeriancollege.html
- Al Jazeera and Wire Services. (2014, April 15). *Gunmen kidnap over 100 schoolgirls in Nigeria*. Aljazeera America. Retrieved from http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2014/4/15/nigeria-girls-kidnapped.html
- Amnesty International. (2015). "Our job is to shoot, slaughter and kill": Boko Haram's reign of terror in North-East Nigeria. Retrieved from https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/AFR4413602015ENGLISH.PDF
- Anyadike, O. (2013, December 12). *Updated timeline of Boko Haram attacks and related violence*. The New Humanitarian. Retrieved from https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/feature/2013/12/12/updated-timeline-boko-haram-attacks-and-related-violence
- Associated Press. (2013a, July 6). 30 killed in school attack in northeast Nigeria. *USA Today*. Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2013/07/06/30-killed-in-school-attack-in-northeast-nigeria/2494157/
- Associated Press. (2013b, July 7). *Children burned alive in school attack in Nigeria, 42 dead*.

  News.com.au. Retrieved from https://www.news.com.au/world/kids-burned-alive-in-school-attack-in-nigeria/news-story/77a372663e6b7d12b83faa86b257acd9
- Associated Press. (2014a, February 26). Boko Haram slaughter 29 schoolboys in Nigerian boarding house attack. *The Australian*. Retrieved from https://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/world/boko-haram-slaughter-29-schoolboys-in-nigerian-boarding-house-attack/news-story/f3c7e518f380ad5b50d44d923fdcc830
- Associated Press. (2014b, August 6). "Dozens" killed in Boko Haram attack in Nigeria: Locals. Yahoo!

  News. Retrieved from https://news.yahoo.com/dozens-killed-boko-haram-attack-nigeria-locals233047282.html
- Associated Press. (2015, January 3). *Boko Haram kidnap men and boys*. NationNews. Retrieved from https://www.nationnews.com/2015/01/03/boko-haram-kidnap-men-and-boys/

- Associated Press. (2020, November 29). Suspected Boko Haram extremists kill dozens of Nigeria farmers. France 24. Retrieved from https://www.france24.com/en/africa/20201129-suspected-boko-haram-extremists-kill-dozens-of-nigeria-farmers
- Audu, O. (2013, May 4). *Untold story of how Boko Haram overrun Nigerian soldiers, massacre hundreds in Borno*. Premium Times. Retrieved from https://www.premiumtimesng.com/news/145118-untold-story-of-how-boko-haram-overrun-nigerian-soldiers-massacre-hundreds-in-borno.html
- Audu, O. (2014a). *Nigerian government confirms abduction of scores of female students by Boko Haram*. Premium Times. Retrieved from https://www.premiumtimesng.com/news/158785-nigerian-government-confirms-abduction-scores-female-students-boko-haram.html
- Audu, O. (2014b, February 16). Scores killed in fresh Boko Haram attack in Borno. Premium Times.

  Retrieved from https://www.premiumtimesng.com/news/155264-scores-killed-fresh-boko-haram-attack-borno.html
- Australian Associated Press. (2020, December 16). Boko Haram behind mass Nigerian abduction. *The Canberra Times*. Retrieved from https://www.canberratimes.com.au/story/7057479/boko-haram-behind-mass-nigerian-abduction/?cs=14232
- Australian Broadcasting Commission/Wires. (2020, November 30). *Nigerian farmers slaughtered, beheaded in retaliation after villagers stand up to gunman*. ABC News. Retrieved from https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-11-30/dozens-farmers-slaughtered-nigeria-islamist-militants/12933416
- Aziken, E., Omonobi, K., Agande, B., Marama, N., & Binniyat, L. (2014, February 18). *Borno massacre:*Boko Haram ideology devilish. Vanguard. Retrieved from

  https://www.vanguardngr.com/2014/02/borno-massacre-boko-haram-ideology-devilish-buhari/
- Barkindo, A., Gudaku, B. T., & Wesley, C. K. (2013). *Our bodies, their battleground: Boko Haram and gender-based violence against Christian women and children in North-Eastern Nigeria since 1999*. Open Doors International, Netherlands. Retrieved from https://www.worldwatchmonitor.org/old-site-imgs-pdfs/3117403.pdf
- BBC News. (2014a, October 23). *Nigeria's Boko Haram "abducts more women and girls."* Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-29740204
- BBC News. (2014b, February 16). *Nigeria's Boko Haram "in village massacre."* Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-26220300
- BBC News. (2015, January 3). *Boko Haram unrest: Gunmen kidnap Nigeria villagers*. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-30666011

- Becker, O. (2014, June 6). *Boko Haram slaughtered hundreds in Nigeria waiting for military help*. Vice News. Retrieved from https://www.vice.com/en\_us/article/d3jkgw/boko-haram-slaughtered-hundreds-in-nigeria-waiting-for-military-help
- BellaNaija.com. (2014, December 7). *Boko Haram abducts over 20 females in Lassa, Borno State*.

  Retrieved from https://www.bellanaija.com/2014/12/boko-haram-abducts-over-20-females-in-lassa-borno-state/
- Bello, M. M. (2021). The terror campaign of Boko Haram: Its transformation and challenges to Nigeria's security. *Social Science and Education*, 1(2), 85–94. doi:10.52970/grsse.v1i2.70
- Boukhars, A. (2020). The logic of violence in Africa's extremist insurgencies. *Perspectives on Terrorism,* 14(5), 117–129. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.2307/26940042
- Boyce, J. W. (1994). Manufacturing concern: Worthy and unworthy victims. Headline coverage of male and female victims of violence in Canadian daily newspapers, 1989 to 1992 (Master's thesis). Wilfrid Laurier University, Ontario, Canada. Retrieved from https://scholars.wlu.ca/etd/122
- Burnett, S. (2014, August 7). Boko Haram kills "dozens" in Nigeria. *TIME*. Retrieved from https://time.com/3088062/boko-haram-gwoza-nigeria-attack/
- Busari, S., Princewill, N., & Abrak, I. (2021, February 26). *Hundreds of schoolgirls abducted in Nigeria, government official says*. CNN. Retrieved from https://edition.cnn.com/2021/02/26/africa/schoolgirls-abducted-nigeria-intl/index.html
- CBS News. (2013, September 29). Islamic militants slaughter 50 sleeping college students in Nigeria.

  Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/islamic-militants-slaughter-50-sleeping-college-students-in-nigeria/
- CBS/Wire Services. (2014, February 25). *Boko Haram Islamic militants storm Nigeria boarding school, kill 29 children*. CBS News. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/boko-haram-islamic-militants-storm-nigeria-boarding-school-kill-29-children/
- Channels Television. (2013, September 20). *Death toll reaches 143 in Boko Haram attack in Borno*.

  Retrieved from https://www.channelstv.com/2013/09/20/death-toll-reaches-143-in-boko-haram-attack-in-borno/
- Channels Television. (2014a, April 15). Suspected Boko Haram members abduct 200 school girls in Chibok. Retrieved from https://www.channelstv.com/2014/04/15/suspected-boko-haram-members-abduct-200-school-girls-in-chibok/
- Channels Television. (2014b). *Yobe School blast: Over 40 dead, 67 injured in Potiskum*. Retrieved from https://www.channelstv.com/author/channels-television/page/514/

- Christian Solidarity Worldwide. (2013, September 20). At least 160 dead in Nigeria this week in terrorist related violence. Christian Today. Retrieved from https://www.christiantoday.com/article/at.least.160.dead.in.nigeria.this.week.in.terrorist.related.violence/34076.htm
- Comolli, V. (2015). Boko Haram: Nigeria's Islamist insurgency. London, UK: Hurst & Company.
- Dixon, R., & Abubakar, A. (2014, November 10). Dozens of boys killed in latest attack on schoolchildren in Nigeria. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/world/africa/la-fg-nigeria-suicide-attack-20141110-story.html
- Dolan, C. (2018). Victims who are men. In F. N. Aoláin, N. Cahn, D. F. Haynes, & N. Valji (Eds.), *The Oxford handbook of gender and conflict* (pp. 86–102). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Duriau, V. J., Reger, R. K., & Pfarrer, M. D. (2007). A content analysis of the content analysis literature in organization studies: Research themes, data sources, and methodological refinements.

  Organizational Research Methods, 10(1), 5–34. doi:10.1177/1094428106289252
- Edmonds, L. (2014, April 16). More than 100 teenage girls abducted in raid on Nigerian secondary school by suspected Boko Haram gunmen. Daily Mail Australia. Retrieved from https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2605408/More-100-teenage-girls-abducted-raid-Nigerian-secondary-school-suspected-Boko-Haram-gunmen.html
- Edwards, D. (2014, December 7). *Boko Haram abducts more than 20 girls in raid of Lassa, Borno State*. Inquisitr. Retrieved from https://www.inquisitr.com/1660831/boko-haram-abducts-more-20-girls-in-raid-of-lassa-borno-state/#ixzz6Leewfqqk
- Ekumaoko, C. E., & Ezemenaka, K. E. (2023). Responsibility to protect: External intervention on Boko Haram terrorism in Nigeria. In J. T. Omenma, I. E. Onyishi, & A.-M. Okolie (Eds.), *Ten years of Boko Haram in Nigeria* (pp. 163–183). Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Faluyi, O. T., Khan, S., & Akinola, A. O. (2019). *Boko Haram: A reign of terror* (pp. 57–82). Berlin, Germany: Springer Nature. doi:10.1007/978-3-030-05737-4\_5
- Fitts, M. (2009). Media and gender stereotypes. In J. O'Brien (Ed.), *Encyclopedia of gender and society* (Vol. 1 & 2, pp. 540–543). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications.
- Gorris, E. A. P. (2015). Invisible victims? Where are male victims of conflict-related sexual violence in international law and policy? *European Journal of Women's Studies, 22*(4), 412–427. doi:10.1177/1350506815605345
- Greer, C. (2007). News media, victims, and crime. In P. Davies, P. Francis, & C. Greer (Eds.), *Victims, crime and society* (pp. 20–49). London, UK: SAGE Publications.

- Hamid, A. M., & Baba, I. M. (2014). Resolving Nigeria's "Boko Haram" insurgence: What role for the media? *Procedia—Social and Behavioral Sciences, 155*(6), 14–20. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.10.249
- Hazzad, A. (2018, February 21). *Nigeria rescues 76 schoolgirls after Boko Haram attack, others missing*. Reuters. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nigeria-security-idUSKCN1G51DU
- Hebert, L. A. (2016). Always victimizers, never victims: Engaging men and boys in human trafficking scholarship. *Journal of Human Trafficking*, 2(4), 281–296. doi:10.1080/23322705.2016.1144165
- Hinshaw, D., & Parkinson, J. (2016, August 12). The 10,000 kidnapped boys of Boko Haram. *The Wall Street Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-kidnapped-boys-of-boko-haram-1471013062#:~:text=The%20militants%20imprisoned%20them%20in,drove%20away%20with%20the%20children
- Höijer, B. (2004). The discourse of global compassion: The audience and media reporting of human suffering. *Media, Culture & Society, 26*(4), 513–531. doi:10.1177/0163443704044215
- Holter, Ø. G. (2002). A theory of gendercide. *Journal of Genocide Research*, 4(1), 11–38. doi:10.1080/14623520120113883
- Hope, R. (2021, February 26). *Nigeria: Hundreds of schoolgirls abducted as gunmen attack nearby military site*. Sky News. Retrieved from https://news.sky.com/story/nigeria-hundreds-of-schoolgirls-abducted-as-gunmen-attack-nearby-military-site-12229738
- Houge, A. B. (2008). Subversive victims? The (non)reporting of sexual violence against male victims during the war in Bosnia-Herzegovina. *Nordicom Review*, *29*(1), 63–78. doi:10.1515/nor-2017-0162
- Human Rights Watch. (2014). "Those terrible weeks in their camp": Boko Haram violence against women and girls in Northeast Nigeria. Retrieved from https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/nigeria1014web.pdf
- Ibrahim, H. (2021, February 26). *Gunmen kidnap 300 schoolgirls in increasingly lawless northwest Nigeria*. Reuters. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nigeria-security-kidnapping-idUSKBN2AQORL
- Iyi, J.-M., & Strydom, H. (Eds.). (2018). *Boko Haram and international law*. Cham, Switzerland: Springer. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-74957-0
- Jóhannsdóttir, V., & Einarsdóttir, Þ. (2015). Gender bias in the media: The case of Iceland. *Icelandic Review of Politics and Administration*, 11(2), 207–230. doi:10.13177/irpa.a.2015.11.2.5

- Jones, A. (2001). Effacing the male: Gender, misrepresentation, and exclusion in the Kosovo War. Transitions: The Journal of Men's Perspectives, 21, 1–3.
- Jones, A. (2002). Gender and genocide in Rwanda. *Journal of Genocide Research*, 4(1), 65–94. doi:10.1080/14623520120113900
- Kinder, L. (2014, April 15). Boko Haram abduct more than 100 schoolgirls in northeast Nigeria. The Telegraph. Retrieved from https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/nigeria/10768032/Boko-Haram-abduct-more-than-100-schoolgirls-in-northeast-Nigeria.html
- Kreft, A.-K., & Agerberg, M. (2023). Imperfect victims? Civilian men, vulnerability, and policy preferences.

  \*American Political Science Review, 1–17. doi:10.1017/S0003055423000345
- Leiby, M., Bos, A. L., & Krain, M. (2021). Gendered framing in human rights campaigns. *Journal of Human Rights*, 20(3), 263–281. doi:10.1080/14754835.2021.1882837
- Lewis, K. (2023, June 30). Nigeria's Chibok schoolgirls: A tribute. *Voice of America*. Retrieved from https://www.voaafrica.com/a/7161654.html
- MacEachern, S. (2018). Searching for Boko Haram: A history of violence in Central Africa. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Mantzikos, I. (2014). Boko Haram attacks in Nigeria and neighbouring countries: A chronology of attacks. Perspectives on Terrorism, 8(6), 63–81. Retrieved from https://www.universiteitleiden.nl/binaries/content/assets/customsites/perspectives-on-terrorism/2014/issue-6/boko-haram-attacks-in-nigeria-and-neighbouring-countries-a-chronology-of-attacks--ioannis-mantzikos.pdf
- Marama, N. (2014, August 6). *Many killed as terrorists raze police station, churches, others in Maiduguri*. Vanguard. Retrieved from https://www.vanguardngr.com/2014/08/many-killed-terrorists-raze-police-station-churches-others-maiduguri/
- Marszal, A. (2013, September 29). Nigerian students killed in their sleep by Boko Haram gunmen. *The Telegraph*. Retrieved from https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/nigeria/10342583/Nigerian-students-killed-in-their-sleep-by-Boko-Haram-gunmen.html
- Marszal, A. (2014, June 5). Hundreds killed in "massive" Boko Haram attack in northern Nigeria. *The Telegraph*. Retrieved from https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/nigeria/10878074/Hundreds -killed-in-massive-Boko-Haram-attack-in-northern-Nigeria.html

- Matfess, H. (2020). Part and parcel? Examining Al Shabaab and Boko Haram's violence targeting civilians and violence targeting women. *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism, 46*(4), 380–398. doi:10.1080/1057610X.2020.1759262
- McElroy, D. (2013, July 6). Extremist attack in Nigeria kills 42 at boarding school. *The Telegraph*.

  Retrieved from

  https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/nigeria/10163942/Extremist
  -attack-in-Nigeria-kills-42-at-boarding-school.html
- Murdock, H. (2014, February 27). As Boko Haram slaughters students, where is Nigeria's Army? *The Christian Science Monitor*. Retrieved from https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Security-Watch/2014/0227/As-Boko-Haram-slaughters-students-where-is-Nigeria-s-Army
- NBC. (2014, February 25). 29 boys killed as Boko Haram attacks boarding school in Nigeria. NBC News: World. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/29-boys-killed-boko-haram-attacks-boarding-school-nigeria-n37991
- Neuendorf, K. (2011). Content analysis-A methodological primer for gender research. *Sex Roles, 64*(3–4), 276–289. doi:10.1007/s11199-010-9893-0
- Nossiter, A. (2013, September 29). Militants blamed after dozens killed at Nigerian college. *New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2013/09/30/world/africa/students-killed-at-nigerian-school.html
- Nossiter, A. (2014, November 10). Bomb at school in Nigeria kills nearly 50 boys. *New York Times*.

  Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2014/11/11/world/africa/nigeria-suicide-bomber-boko-haram.html
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2015). Violations and abuses committed by Boko Haram and the impact on human rights in the countries affected. United Nations. Retrieved from https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session30/Documents/A-HRC-30-67\_en.docx
- Okoli, A. C., & Nnaemeka Azom, S. (2019). Boko Haram insurgency and gendered victimhood: Women as corporal victims and objects of war. *Small Wars & Insurgencies, 30*(6–7), 1214–1232. doi:10.1080/09592318.2019.1650473
- Okolie-Osemene, J., & Okolie-Osemene, R. I. (2019). Nigerian women and the trends of kidnapping in the era of Boko Haram insurgency: Patterns and evolution. *Small Wars & Insurgencies, 30*(6–7), 1151–1168. doi:10.1080/09592318.2019.1652011

- Ola, L. (2014, August 15). *Boko Haram abduct dozens of boys in northeast Nigeria: Witnesses*. Reuters. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nigeria-violence/boko-haram-abduct-dozens-of-boys-in-northeast-nigeria-witnesses-idUSKBN0GF0U920140815
- Olukoya, S. (2020, December 20). *Boko Haram claims kidnapping of Nigeria students in north*. PBS News Hour. Retrieved from https://www.pbs.org/newshour/world/boko-haram-claims-kidnapping-of-nigeria-students-in-north
- Olukoya, S., & Petesch, C. (2020a, December 15). Boko Haram says it abducted students from school in Nigeria where 330 remain missing. *TIME*. Retrieved from https://time.com/5922085/boko-haram-nigeria-students-abducted/
- Olukoya, S., & Petesch, C. (2020b, December 16). Hundreds of students still missing as Boko Haram claims Kankara attack. *Sydney Morning Herald*. Retrieved from https://www.smh.com.au/world/africa/hundreds-of-students-still-missing-as-boko-haram-claims-kankara-attack-20201216-p5600a.html
- Olukoya, S., & Petesch, C. (2021, February 27). *Hundreds of Nigerian schoolgirls taken in mass abduction*. ABC News. Retrieved from https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/hundreds-nigerian-schoolgirls-mass-abduction-76131661
- Oluwasolape, O. (2018). Sex and irregular warfare: Understanding the place of girls in Boko Haram insurgency. *African Journal of Gender and Women Studies, 3*(4), 151–156. Retrieved from https://storage.internationalscholarsjournals.org/?id=677287525537427248.pdf&op=1
- Omeni, A. (2020). *Insurgency and war in Nigeria: Regional fracture and the fight against Boko Haram.*London, UK: I. B. Tauris.
- Omilusi, M. (2015). "Weaker sex" as aggressor: Suicide bombings and strategic logic of gender mainstreaming in Nigeria's Boko Haram terrorism. *Global Journal of Political Science and Administration*, 3(5), 59–74.
- Onuoh, F. (2014, February 18). *Nigeria Islamists better armed, motivated than army: Governor*. Reuters. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nigeria-violence/nigeria-islamists-better-armed-motivated-than-army-governor-idUSBREA1G1AO20140217
- Pereira, C. (2018). Beyond the spectacular: Contextualizing gender relations in the wake of the Boko Haram insurgency. *Meridians: Feminism, Race, Transnationalism, 17*(2), 246–268. https://www.muse.jhu.edu/article/710123
- Pogoson, A. I., & Saleh, M. U. (2019). Gender and Nigeria's internal security management. In O. O. Oshita, I. M. Alumona, & F. C. Onuoha (Eds.), *Internal security management in Nigeria:*Perspectives, challenges and lessons (pp. 633–647). Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan.

- Reilly, J. (2014, August 16). Boko Haram kidnap dozens of men and boys in attack on Nigeria village in latest Islamist outrage. *Daily Mail*. Retrieved from https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2725964/Boko-Haram-kidnap-dozens-men-boys-attack-Nigeria-village-latest-Islamist-outrage.html
- Reuters. (2013, September 20). *Officials: 159 killed by Boko Haram fighters in Nigeria*. Aljazeera America. Retrieved from http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2013/9/20/87-killed-by-militantgroupinnigeria.html
- Reuters. (2014a, February 18). *Boko Haram "stronger than Nigerian army."* Al Jazeera. Retrieved from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/africa/2014/02/boko-haram-stronger-than-nigerian-army-2014217194247251822.html
- Reuters. (2014b, October 24). *Boko Haram militants abduct dozens more girls in Nigeria despite reported truce, parents say*. ABC. Retrieved from https://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-10-24/boko-harma-militants-abduct-more-women-and-qirls/5837824
- Reuters. (2018, February 22). Boko Haram school attack: Two girls killed and 76 rescued, official says.

  The Guardian. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/feb/21/scores-of-girls-missing-after-new-boko-haram-school-attack
- Reynolds, T., Howard, C., Sjastad, H., Okimoto, T., Baumeister, R., Aquino, K., & Kim, J. (2019). *Man up and take it: Gender bias in moral typecasting* [Video file]. YouTube. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=iR9tixOJSi0&feature=youtu.be
- Richards, T. N., & Reid, J. A. (2015). Gender stereotyping and sex trafficking: Comparative review of research on male and female sex tourism. *Journal of Crime and Justice, 38*(3), 414–433. doi:10.1080/0735648X.2014.1000560
- Rodgers, J. (2003). Icons and invisibility: Gender, myth, 9/11. In D. Thussu & D. Freedman (Eds.), *War and the media: Reporting conflict 24/7*. London, UK: SAGE Publications. Retrieved from http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/usq/detail.action?docID=254597
- Romo, V. (2018, February 21). *Nigerian military rescues 76 schoolgirls after alleged Boko Haram attack*. NPR. Retrieved from https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2018/02/21/587757512/nigerian-military-rescues-76-schoolgirls-after-alleged-boko-haram-attack
- Ross, K. (2010). *Gendered media: Women, men, and identity politics*. New York, NY: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, Inc.
- Ross, W. (2014, November 10). *Nigeria school blast in Potiskum kills dozens*. BBC News: Africa. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-29985252

- Rothman, N. (2014). Why did kidnapping girls, but not burning boys alive, wake media up to Boko Haram.

  Mediaite. Retrieved from https://www.mediaite.com/online/why-did-kidnapping-girls-but-not-burning-boys-alive-wake-media-up-to-boko-haram/
- RT. (2013, July 6). *Nigeria school massacre: 41 children killed, some burned alive*. Retrieved from https://www.rt.com/news/school-massacre-nigeria-children-740/
- Sanchez, R., & Abubakar, A. (2014, October 23). *Despite so-called ceasefire, Boko Haram kidnappings continue*. CNN World: Africa. Retrieved from https://edition.cnn.com/2014/10/23/world/africa/nigeria-boko-haram-kidnappings/index.html
- Sergie, M. A., & Johnson, T. (2014, October 7). *Boko Haram*. Council on Foreign Relations. Retrieved from https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/180698/Nigeria's%20Boko%20Haram%20and%20Ansaru%20.pdf
- Shor, E., van de Rijt, A., Miltsov, A., Kulkarni, V., & Skiena, S. (2015). A paper ceiling: Explaining the persistent underrepresentation of women in printed news. *American Sociological Review, 80*(5), 960–984. doi:10.1177/0003122415596999
- Soergel, A. (2014, June 5). *Boko Haram violence spreads*. U.S. News & World Report. Retrieved from https://www.usnews.com/news/newsgram/articles/2014/06/05/boko-haram-kill-hundreds-in-village-raids
- Stillman, S. (2007). "The missing white girl syndrome": Disappeared women and media activism. *Gender & Development*, 15(3), 491–502. doi:10.1080/13552070701630665
- Subrahmanian, V. S., Pulice, C., Brown, J. F., & Bonen-Clark, J. (2021). *A machine learning based model of Boko Haram*. Cham, Switzerland: Springer. doi:10.1007/978-3-030-60614-5
- Thurston, A. (2018). *Boko Haram: The history of an African jihadist movement*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Tomlinson, S. (2014, October 24). Boko Haram "abducts dozens more women and girls" in Nigeria the day after ceasefire raised hopes that 200 kidnapped teenagers would be freed. Daily Mail Australia. Retrieved from https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2805042/Boko-Haram-abducts-dozens-women-girls-Nigeria-day-ceasefire-raised-hopes-200-kidnapped-teenagers-freed.html
- Topol, S. A. (2017). Trained to kill: How four boy soldiers survived Boko Haram. The *New York Times Magazine*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/21/magazine/boko-haram-the-boys-from-baga.html
- TRTWorld and Agencies. (2021, February 26). *Nigeria gunmen kidnap hundreds of schoolgirls*. TRTWorld. Retrieved from https://www.trtworld.com/africa/nigeria-gunmen-kidnap-hundreds-of-schoolgirls-44542

- United Nations Security Council. (2017). Report of the Secretary-General on children and armed conflict in Nigeria. Retrieved from https://undocs.org/S/2017/304
- Vanguard. (2014, February 27). *B-Haram slaughters 43 students in Yobe*. Retrieved from https://www.vanguardngr.com/2014/02/b-haram-slaughters-43-students-yobe/
- Varghese, J. A. (2014, August 15). Boko Haram kidnaps 100 boys from Borno village. *International Business Times*. Retrieved from https://www.ibtimes.co.in/boko-haram-kidnaps-100-boys-borno-village-606913
- Waxman, O. B. (2015, January 3). 40 boys and men reportedly abducted in Nigerian village. *TIME*. Retrieved from https://time.com/3652795/boys-men-abducted-nigeria-boko-haram-report/
- Wikipedia. (2023). *Timeline of the Boko Haram insurgency*. Retrieved from https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Timeline\_of\_the\_Boko\_Haram\_insurgency
- Wilson, S. (2014, February 17). Boko Haram kill over 100 in village massacre. *The Telegraph*. Retrieved from https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/nigeria/10642979/Boko-Haram-kill-over-100-in-village-massacre.html
- Zenn, J., & Pearson, E. (2014). Women, gender and the evolving tactics of Boko Haram. *Contemporary Voices: St Andrews Journal of International Relations*, *5*(1), 46–57. doi:10.15664/jtr.828